RECORD OF THE LITTLETON & HARESTOCK ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

held on Thursday 29th April 2021 at 7 pm via Zoom Conference Call

Present: Cllr S Burgess (Chair), Cllr J Biddlecombe, Cllr P Cunningham, Cllr K Learney, Cllr J Burgess, Cllr R

Warren, Cllr D Tozer, Cllr G Sallis, Cllr E Maun, County Cllr J Warwick, City Cllr A Weir, City Cllr S

Godfrey

In attendance: Mrs L Fielding (Clerk & RFO).

Members of the public: Two.

1: Welcome

The Chairman, Cllr S Burgess welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that the Parish Council is required to conduct an Annual Parish Meeting, which is also called, by the council, an Annual Parish Assembly. He explained that the meeting was not a Parish Council Meeting, but was open to all Parish electors who have the right to attend and speak on any matter of local interest, and that the Parish Meeting must be held once a year between 1 Mar and 1 Jun.

He noted that the last Annual Parish Meeting took place on 13th May 2019, and the meeting that was planned for 11th May 2020 had to be cancelled due to the Covid-19 lockdown measures. To prevent a three-year gap between Annual Parish Meetings the council had agreed to hold the meeting online before 7th May 2021 when the council is constrained by law to re-introduce face-to-face meetings.

Cllr S Burgess stated that the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting will be published on the LHPC Website as a reference for Littleton and Harestock residents.

2: Apologies.

City Cllr Horrill.

3: Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 13th May 2019.

The minutes of the meeting of 13th May 2019 were discussed and it was noted that they had been available on the website for residents to read. It was proposed by Clir R Warren, seconded by Clir J Burgess, and RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th May 2019 be approved.

4: County Councillor's Report – County Cllr J Warwick.

County Cllr J Warwick summarised the following written report that had been pre-distributed to Parish Councillors:-

Facts and Figures

Hampshire's population is **1,376,300** (2018), the third most populous county in England (85% is rural and 15% urban). Hampshire CC maintains **5400** miles of roads, 4300 miles of pavements, 133,000 streetlights, **481** schools, **45** libraries, **3 Discovery Centres and 1 e-library, 16 care homes with 960 beds for older people, 9 residential homes for children and young people, 24 Household Waste Centres and 5 Country Parks.** Every year 94% of all household waste is diverted from landfill (40% recycled) is burnt for energy and powers 50,000 homes.

Public Health -Coronavirus (Covid-19) Hampshire County Council continues to play a significant role in supporting vulnerable residents and providing local guidance and information. To date, over **32 million people** in the UK have received their first dose of the vaccine.

HCC approves £2.1 billion spending on local services in 2021/22

Plans for the next financial year focus on the county's ongoing work associated with the pandemic, support for vulnerable children and adults, investment in Hampshire's roads and infrastructure to support economic recovery, as well as climate change mitigation.

The budget includes £13 million for the maintenance of 5,500 miles of roads and an extra £1.2 million in carbon reduction measures across the County Council. HCC's four-year capital programme of £744 million is one of the largest in the country.

https://www.hants.gov.uk/News/25022021HCCbudgetdecisionFeb2021

Signed:	Date:	Page 1 of 8
Jigi icu.	Date.	i age I oi o

The proposed capital programme includes: • £68 million in new and extended school buildings to ensure there is a school place for every child in Hampshire • £118 million for structural maintenance and improvement of roads and bridges in Hampshire over the next three years • £91 million for integrated transport schemes including over £18 million specifically focused on walking and cycling improvements • £141 million for major improvements of school and other County Council buildings and land holdings over the next three years • £33 million for decarbonisation schemes covering solar PV, single to double glazing window replacements, the transition from oil to gas and the implementation of heating controls.

Climate Change Hampshire County Council has been taking active steps to ensure Hampshire is resilient to climate change and in mitigating further changes through carbon reduction measures. HCC's own emissions have been reduced by more than 43%, with more than a 50% reduction by 2025 and carbon neutrality by 2050.

https://www.hants.gov.uk/landplanningandenvironment/environment/climatechange

Councillor Grants

I have supported a wide range of local causes across our Division with grants amounting to £32,000 over the past four years.

Cllr R Warren noted that some time ago energy companies had offered subsidies for cavity wall and loft insulation, and he asked if there were any local grant schemes available in Hampshire to help to improve the energy efficiency of older homes. He reported that there were a significant number of houses built in the 1960 and 70 which are poorly insulated and residents need help to resolve this.

County Cllr J Warwick referred to the recent solar power buy-in scheme and highlighted the Hampshire County Council funded helpline which can support individuals to find grants for improving the energy efficiencies of their houses. Cllr Warwick agreed to forward the relevant details to the Clerk.

5: City Councillor's Report - Wonston and Micheldever Ward - Cllr S Godfrey.

City Cllr S Godfrey, as a city council representative of the rural part of the Parish, emphasised the need to balance the requirements for rural amenities such as transport, affordable housing and safe pavements, against the need to protect the countryside from inappropriate development such as concrete crushers and excess housing. He appreciated the feedback from the Parish Council during the local plan consultation, and hi-highlighted that the local plan is now in an important phase where decisions are going to be made that could affect the Parish, and to support the decision making the ward councillors have been getting feedback from local Parish Councillors and residents.

Cllr S Godfrey reported that the Covid-19 pandemic has had a large impact on local businesses and that it is important that they are supported as much as possible, and that the City Council will help to identify funding and encourage local people to support the local businesses.

6: City Councillor's Report - St Barnabas Ward - Cllr K Learney.

Cllr K Learney reported that the recent year has been very difficult for many people. Winchester City Council has accelerated payments of government grants to local business and received compliments with regard to both this, and the additional help that the council have given businesses. They have supported local charities and food banks with funding, and used staff to provide day to day help for residents, for example delivering medicines.

Winchester City Council has reduced their carbon emissions by 30% in the last two years, and they are progressing the council house retrofit program where they are taking a "fabric first" approach by focusing on building insulation first. They are also working with partners to provide more long term accommodation for homeless people.

Locally, Winchester City Council is investigating road safety and traffic speeds as more people are out walking due to the Covid pandemic.

7: Mayor's Report City Cllr P Cunningham.

City Cllr P Cunningham reported that, in his official role as Winchester Mayor, it had been an unusual year where it was not possible to have the normal mayoral and processional events which are part of the tradition and significance in the life of the city, and that most of this official role had been performed in virtual meetings.

Signed:	Date:	Page 2 of 8

During the year he had the privilege of meeting and thanking the local heroes throughout the district and the city for their service in the pandemic helping those that were shielding or vulnerable. He had been unable to present the Mayor's Community Awards personally but the certificates and badges had been sent out to over 120 people.

Cllr P Cunningham reported on two local highlights, when he was invited to take the salute at the passing out parade at the Sir John Moore Barracks Army Training Regiment in August, and when he was invited to judge the Littleton Scarecrow competition in December.

8: Chairman's Report

Cllr S Burgess then gave his report for 2019-2021 as follows:

Introduction

This Chairman's Report unusually covers two years, from June 2019 to May 2021. Therefore, this summary report is a bit longer than usual.

During the first Pandemic lockdown, several Parish Council members were 'shielding', but we were able to continue routine council business using the Internet. Then we were given official permission to hold Parish Council meetings online, with our first Zoom Meeting held on 22nd June 2020. Since then, we have held ten Parish Council Meetings online, although this approved use of the Internet must stop by 7th May 2021 because the Government will not pass any legislation to extend its use.

As part of the pandemic lockdown requirements, we were required to close the Parish Office, playgrounds, sports facilities, and the Adult Outdoor Gym, although we managed to keep the Recreation Ground open. As you know, facilities opened again in Summer 2020, but later in the year Sports Facilities and Adult Outdoor Gym were closed again, but playgrounds remained open.

We look forward to returning to 'business as usual' with face-to-face Parish Council Meetings starting again on 22nd June 2021 in the Millennium Hall. Future public meetings will be conducted according to health and safety rules issued by the Hampshire Association of Parish Councils (HALC).

Recreation Grounds and Playgrounds

A major part of the Parish Council's funding, gathered through the Community Charge, is used to maintain Littleton and Harestock playgrounds, sports facilities and pitches. These Parish assets are highly valued and cherished by all residents. We are pleased to see the sports clubs back in operation.

During these two years, the main events were:

- The Parish Council entered into a leasing agreement with the Ministry of Defence (MOD) for public recreational use of the 1-hectare sports field located on Harestock Road. This is a registered green open space and is marked up as a Football Pitch and has been a valuable facility during the Pandemic. We thank the MOD for allowing us to lease this land until 2023 when new arrangements associated with the redevelopment of Sir John Moore Barracks are likely to take effect.
- Since March 2020, sports use in the Littleton Recreation Ground has been subject to Pandemic restrictions. However, while the schools have been closed, there has been a massive increase in visitors using the Recreation Ground. In August and October 2020, there was heavy above-average winter rainfall. There has been a chafer bug infestation in the Cricket area, bird damage to the ground surface, increased footfall along the paths, use by bikes and vehicles, hedges broken down and damage to playground equipment. Therefore, the Recreation Ground is now showing signs of much wear and tear. Parts of the Recreation Ground were closed to preserve them. It will take many months for the Recreation Ground to recuperate, perhaps even until summer 2023.
- Meanwhile, our contractor (Green Smile) continues to maintain the surfaces and hedges. The grass has been cut a bit longer than usual so as not to rip up the ground surface. We have entered a replacement maintenance contract with Green Smile until 2023 with no price rises. Ground maintenance is a significant expenditure for the Parish Council, shared with the Sports Club.
- The Parish Council installed a climbing frame (a Parkour), designed to be used by older children, and a small netball court in the lower field in the Littleton Recreation Ground in February 2020. The Parkour

Signed:	Date:	Page 3 of 8
Jigi ieu.	Date.	i age 3 oi c

- was part-funded by Winchester City Council using the Community Infrastructure Levy. We thank ex Councillors Hillary Saunders and Anita Neilson for their work to install these new items.
- Before we reopened the playgrounds in September 2020, the equipment received a deep clean and was
 cleaned weekly for several months. The Playgrounds have been used heavily and this continues to take
 a toll on the playground infrastructure. All the surfaces such as grass, soft wet pour, bonded rubber, and
 rubber matting are getting very worn. These surfaces are expensive to maintain. Therefore, the 20212022 period is likely to see more focus on equipment and surface maintenance rather than the purchase
 of new equipment.
 - In the Littleton Playground:
 - The rusty Multiplay unit and its crawl tube (which does not meet current regulations) will be replaced on 10th May 2021.
 - The Crow's Nest has been so severely damaged that it has been taken out of use, but we hope to replace this with a new climbing unit perhaps later this year.
 - The Harestock Playground has had swing barriers installed. The Playground is in overall better condition, although there is more maintenance work to carry out.
- The two playgrounds are usually inspected weekly by Special Maintenance Officers from Winchester City Council to ensure all equipment is safe and in good working order and discharge our Duty of Care. Once a year, all playground, teen and adult equipment is inspected independently, which results in a detailed assessment of risks and recommendations to improve safety. During the first lockdown period, it was challenging to obtain any contractor support for maintenance, and only recently have we been able to carry out some outstanding work.
- The Recreation Ground car park and playground fences have been renovated, repaired, or replaced. The
 Car park has been fitted with security telescopic bollards at the main entrance, and this now allows us to
 close the car park in emergencies or during periods of anti-social behaviour. The speed bump at the car
 park entrance has been repositioned, but some speeding is still taking place. The access to the overflow
 car park has been improved and the potholes filled.
 - The Sports Pavilion and the Tennis Cabin, owned and maintained by the Parish Council, have been subject to major electrical refurbishment, with the replacement of all the emergency lighting. The Pavilion has a new clock and a weathervane. Metal handrails have been fitted to the Pavilion steps and a new metal exterior fire escape staircase has been erected. A new fire alarm system will be installed shortly.
 - My sincere thanks go to the small group of parish councillors known as the 'Estate Working Group', who have maintained the Recreation Ground for the last 18 months. I thank Councillor Peter Highfield as the lead councillor and John Biddlecombe for the time and energy he has spent organising much of the maintenance work on the Pavilion, the car park and the new Grounds Maintenance Contract.

Planning and Development

We continue to receive around 2-3 residential planning applications for Littleton and Harestock per month. The Parish Council considers these planning applications from the perspective of the current Winchester District Local Plan and the Village Design Statement for Littleton. For many applications, the Parish Council does not object. However, several planning applications have required investigation and discussion by parish councillors, leading to written objections, which may or may not be upheld by Winchester Planning Officers. Occasionally applicants modify or withdraw their plans because of Parish Council Objections. Planning is an important aspect of Parish Council work, and I thank the parish councillors who investigate and comment on planning applications.

In the last two years, the Parish Council has made two major planning objections and has participated in two large scale public consultations:

•	Firstly and secondly, Two Aggregate Recycling County Level Planning Applications. In 2020, the Parish
	Council presented detailed objections to two large planning proposals made to Hampshire County
	Council. The applications were for inert aggregate crushing recycling facilities to be located near Three

Signed:	Date:	Page 4 of 8
Jigi icu.	Date.	i age - Oi o

Maids Hill. There were strong arguments for accepting the proposals as environmentally sound opportunities to provide urgently needed recycling facilities in the County close to excellent transport links. The Parish Council presented robust challenges to both these proposals linked to over 200 other objections. Both planning applications had ignored the proximity to the multi-million pound business of the Littleton Stud. The Parish Council requested that the Hampshire County Council Regulatory Committee needed to consider the second proposal. Despite Pandemic restrictions, this County Committee did discuss the second proposal in detail at two meetings and made a virtual visit to the site. The Parish Council made two online deputations. The Hampshire County Council Regulatory Committee rejected the proposal. The other proposal at Down's Farm on the other side of the A34 remains dormant and unapproved. We thank our County Councillor Jan Warwick for her robust support and her persuasive policy-based arguments to reject the proposal. What happens next, if anything, is unclear.

- Thirdly, Redevelopment of Sir John Moore Barracks. During Autumn 2020, the Ministry of Defence Infrastructure Organisation (DIO) confirmed that Sir John Moore Barracks would be closed in 2025 and the Flowerdown Estate redeveloped.
 - The DIO aimed to submit a Planning Application in late Spring 2021. In general terms, the plan is to build around 1,000 homes, increasing the population of Littleton by about 300% - perhaps more in the period 2025-30.
 - The DIO carried out an initial public consultation in December 2020, and the Parish Council has had meetings with the DIO and its commercial consultants. The Parish Council Chairman is also a member of the Development Strategic Stakeholder Board. The Parish Council also has a small working group of parish councillors who manage responses to large-scale proposals. In January 2021, the Parish Council submitted a detailed reply as part of the public consultation exercise and comprehensive responses to the questionnaire. One major concern is the potential Winchester Park & Ride (North), which is proposed near Three Maids Hill on pristine relict grassland. Winchester City Council seems to be keen on this proposal, but the Parish Council is likely to object on environmental grounds. So far, we have had only one additional short meeting with the DIO. A more detailed meeting arranged for April was cancelled due to DIO concerns about discussions during the current political 'purdah' period.
 - The Parish Council understands the presentation of more detailed plans, and the Public Consultation Phase 2 will now take place during the early summer. The submission of any Planning Application has now slipped, and we have no date yet.
- Fourthly, Winchester District Local Plan 2039 (Strategic Priorities and Issues) (April 2021). Winchester City Council is assembling a new District Local Plan 2038. A paper on the strategic priorities and issues was subject to public consultation, which ended on 12th April 2021. The Paper outlined strategies for District housing numbers based on current Government targets. However, the main thrust of the paper was to cover environmentalist approaches to Carbon reduction and sustainability. The Parish Council provided a detailed reply as part of the public consultation exercise and comprehensive responses to the associated questionnaire.

All recent Parish Council responses to the major planning applications and public consultations are available on the LHPC Website.

Highways and Traffic

The Parish Council is concerned about traffic safety issues in certain areas. These issues are potentially expensive and technically challenging to fix. We are aware of traffic safety issues at the sharp turn in Bradley Road, Harestock, near the Playground. There are three major road safety risk areas identified in the revised but unpublished Littleton Village Design Statement (2021). Road traffic risks have increased during the Pandemic. Many residents now walk along Main Road to Stockbridge Road and from the Running Horse Pub to the older part of Littleton Village.

The DIO has indicated that it is unlikely to propose a general traffic exit from the Flowerdown development onto Kennel Lane. However, there may be increased traffic through Littleton Village moving towards a Park & Ride (North).

As you may be a	aware, Littleton and Harestock Parish Council has w	ithdrawn from the local Parish Councils
Speed Indicator	Device Sharing Scheme. Hampshire County Council	il has licenced us to operate our own
Signed:	Date:	Page 5 of 8

speed indicator devices at eight sites in Harestock (Bradley Road and Priors Dene Road), along the Harestock Road and on Main Road, Littleton. These speed indicator devices have been placed in trouble spots for speeding. One advantage of these new devices is that they collect traffic movement and speed data which can be downloaded to provide helpful pattern information. For example, it appears speeding is less prevalent along Harestock Road than we thought. It will take a few months after the Pandemic lockdown ends to collect enough routine information to understand traffic speeding behaviour in the Parish.

You may also have noticed long-overdue repairs by Hampshire County Council to Littleton's pavements.

I thank Cllr John Biddlecombe for his work to procure and implement these speed indicator devices and engage with our County Councillor Jan Warwick about Hampshire County Council pavement repairs.

Flooding

Littleton can suffer from Groundwater flooding eastwards along an axis from South Drive to Pitter Close. We are fortunate to have an Environment Agency Borehole at the corner of Main Road/Stockbridge Road (the Harestock Corner Borehole), which provides the Parish Council with an early warning of flooding. In early 2020 there was an alarming rise in the groundwater level. This rise triggered the Parish Council Emergency Plan arrangements. We must thank our Member of Parliament (Steve Brine) for arranging for 200 sandbags to be issued by Winchester City Council in February 2020. Fortunately, the groundwater level subsided, but it did not return to average levels until October 2020. This year there has been a relatively low risk of groundwater flooding.

In the autumn of 2020, following a period of heavy rain, there was a flash flood at the Bradley Road and Priors Dean Road junction. A large soakaway has now been installed in that area. However, Littleton and Harestock sit in a rolling chalk landscape, and with predicted environmental changes, we are all at risk of future unexpected flooding events.

I mention this because we had been included in Hampshire County Council studies for Flood Alleviation from Littleton to the River Itchen. Despite these studies, Hampshire Council has no current plans to include Littleton and Harestock in any flood alleviation scheme. It appears Littleton flood relief is too difficult to engineer, particularly when water management arrangements for the Sir John Moore Barracks (Flowerdown) redevelopment downstream are not yet known.

Parish Communication

The Parish Council has used a website for several years as its primary vehicle for communication with residents regarding community and council matters. Following concern about the low numbers of residents accessing the Website, we created a new communications strategy. Since March 2020, we have introduced:

- Website accessibility changes and converted over 100 documents to meet legislative requirements.
- A paper-based and hand-delivered Parish Council Newsletter, but we will only deliver this 2-3 times per year.
- A specific Parish Council Internet domain name that has enabled us to refine our presence on the Internet
- A quality and topical monthly online eNewsletter.
- A free online subscription service, so the eNewsletter is now sent to nearly 300 Parish Council subscribers each month. We will attempt to increase the number of subscribers through an advert in the next hand-delivered paper newsletter.
- A way for residents to publish historical material on the Community Side of the Parish Council Website.

While we occasionally monitor social media for local comment, the Parish Council does not have the capacity at this time to use social media for routine communication.

I thank Cllr George Sallis for his development work and for putting together the eNewsletters. I also thank Tamsin Sallis (Our Webmaster) for the professional development, administration, and maintenance of the Parish Council Website.

Signed:	Date:	Page 6 of 8
Signed:	Date:	Page 6 o

The Parish Environment

- The Mini-Library. The Parish Council maintains a community mini-library in the old Telephone Box in Littleton. This small book exchange has proven to be a massive hit with residents. Unfortunately, we were required to close the mini-library during the first pandemic lockdown, but it has been open again since last summer. Recently the Telephone Box has been refurbished, and its 'crowns' picked out with gold paint. We thank our contractor for the excellent work.
- **Night Bus**. The Night Bus has continued to run from the City to Harestock. The Parish Council has donated £500 to help maintain the service in 2020-21.

Climate Change

In early 2020, a small working group was formed to coordinate the Parish Council activities associated with climate change in the context of Winchester City Council (the Greening Campaign) and broader Hampshire County Council initiatives. Although constrained during the Pandemic, I must thank Cllr David Tozer for maintaining this challenging work. Activities at Flowerdown Barrows and the Conservation Field have been considered. The Parish Council has joined the Tree Charter and is starting to consider a Tree Planting Plan. Registering and managing our open spaces has been a concern coupled with ideas about developing 'wilding' and 'biodiversity'. We also must not underestimate the effort and technical change required in the legacy communities of Littleton and Harestock to contribute to the major priorities and targets of Winchester City Council. The Parish Council will continue to provide a local contribution to climate change initiatives where we can.

Parish Council Precept

The Parish Council precept for 2021/22 was set in January and sees the Parish Tax for a Littleton & Harestock Band D house set at £74.69 for the year, which equates to £1.44 per week. This is an increase of 3.5%, which the Parish Council considers is reasonable over the longer term given that the rise in 2019/20 was 1.8%, and there was no increase in 2020/21.

The Parish Council is pleased that the Precept level in the Parish remains at one of the lowest in the Winchester District and is approximately 22% lower than the average precept, which is £96.25.

Miscellaneous

On behalf of the Parish Council, I would like to thank a number of people for their hard work and support during the past two years:

- The volunteer who has looked after the Littleton Conservation Area for many years. He has now retired from this voluntary role.
- The Parish Council cleaner who looks after the Pavilion and Parish Council Office, and has had to maintain cleaning standards in the Pavilion to meet Pandemic sanitation requirements.
- The Regimental Sergeant Major at Sir John Moore Barracks, for her liaison with the Parish Council.
- Those Parish Councillors who have stood down from the Council since 2019.

Hillary Saunders,

Lesley Martin,

Peter Highfield.

- Our voluntary Parish councillors for attending council meetings and for their work in their areas of responsibility.
- Our County and District councillors who support the Parish by attending our meetings and helping us with actions.
- Those parishioners who attend meetings to make representations.

Finally, I would like to thank the Parish Clerk, Mrs Lisa Fielding, for her outstanding and meticulous work during the last two years. She has kept our affairs, statutory responsibilities and working practices in good order.

Signed:	Date	Page 7 of 8
ngneu.	Date:	Page 7 of 8

On behalf of the Parish Council, I would like to thank her for her support and professional guidance during the Pandemic period, where she often worked well beyond her contracted hours.

We now look forward to the end of Pandemic restrictions and to return to regular public Parish Council business with the first face to face meeting on 22nd June 2021 in the Millennium Hall.

Cllr S Burgess then handed over to the Parish Clerk to provide the council's financial report.

9: Financial Report

The Clerk presented the unaudited accounts for the year 2020-21, and elaborated on various specific items on the income and expenditure account. There were no queries raised, but the Clerk stated that she would be very happy to respond to any questions related to the accounts at a later date.

10: Public Participation

None.

11: Concluding Remarks

The Chairman thanked everyone for attending, and the meeting was declared closed at 20:04.

The next Annual Parish Meeting, hopefully in its traditional form in the Millennium Hall, is forecast for early May 2022.



Signed: Date: Page **8** of **8**